MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 17th November 2016 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  

Commenced at 7.30pm.    

Members present:  Cllr McCarthy (Chairman), Cllr Bennett,  Cllr Dean, Cllr Thomas, Cllr Town, Cllr Mason, Cllr Lockhart, Cllr Frost, Cllr Watley and Cllr Lennon.   Susan Barnes (Parish Clerk) and Rosemarie Nelson (Responsible Financial Officer - RFO) present.
Also present: County Cllr Ann Naylor and Paulette McAllister, BBC officer and Alan Marsh, BBC Officer. 
Apologies for absence: Cllr Keeble(Vice Chairman), Cllr Cannon, Borough Cllr Aimi Middlehurst and Herald magazine editor, Terry Smith.
0188
AMENDMENTS TO MINUTES
The October 2016 minutes were signed as a correct record with the following amendment: Page 1, item 0154, should read ‘….It would mean that if this bill went through, Parish Councils would only be able to raise the precept by 2% for every £2,000 precept, without referendum….’.
0189
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Nil.
0190
PRESENTATIONS - BBC

Paulette McAllister – Historic Buildings and Conservation Officer:


Mrs McAllister said that Brentwood had 13 conservation areas, 500 listed buildings and items of historical interest. She stated that the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) used to give some protection to these buildings but BBC was currently seeking assistance from Parish Councils in collating a local list which could be incorporated into the Local Development Plan (LDP)as PC’s have more local knowledge. She would provide the PC with a pack for completing the information and she stated that new recommendations could be incorporated for consideration, not just extending to buildings but also to include areas or items of historical interest or national importance.  If as much information and supporting photographs could be provided, Historical England would consider the applications. The PC asked Mrs McAllister if BBC’s criteria was less rigorous than that of Historical England’s which she confirmed was the case.  However, to assist the PC, she had ordered a copy of the book BBC used giving further guidance which she would pass onto the PC in due course. The PC enquired if the St Laurence Church, the Bull and Jericho Priory were on the list and Mrs McAllister confirmed that these were already registered nationally of being of national importance.  The PC asked the Clerk to provide her with Bruno Giordan’s email address as he had an interest in this and had collated parish wide historical information in the past which might be of use to her.


Mrs McAllister left the meeting advising that she would send the PC a template for filling the forms in and producing the information and that the list would be live and ongoing, with no time scale or deadlines.  Items could be continually added at any time.


Alan Marsh, BBC Arboriculturist: 

As Mr Marsh gives guidance to the BBC planning team regarding landscaping and tree preservation orders, the PC asked him whether an oak tree within the parish, if it wasn’t already subject to a TPO but the PC would like to protect it, could this be considered.  Mr Marsh advised that there are already a number of trees with TPO’s against them but any tree could be put forward for consideration.  As long as it met the criteria to qualify, under the ‘TEMPO’ process, then planning could consider this.  Usually the criteria included the tree being of good stock and quality or an unusual specimen then it could be preserved.  Tree preservation isn’t necessarily awarded due to the fact it is an oak tree.  For example, certain veteran trees would not qualify if they were diseased but if it had historical importance or was very old for example, the NPPF has set a new category to consider its preservation, unless it was deemed dangerous. 


The PC asked for a list of TPO’s within the parish and it was suggested that Tracy Reader at BBC be contacted for supply of this. The Clerk will organise this.  


The environment committee enquired if it could plant an oak tree in the village of Blackmore, possibly on the verge by the Chelmsford road bus turning point.  However, as this was on Essex Highway’s land, Mr Marsh advised that a licence would be needed from ECC to cultivate Highways verges/land.


The planning committee said that it often received amateurish planning applications for TPO work but Mr Marsh confirmed he was in receipt of the same and not all arboriculturists submitted professional applications.


The PC asked if a tree with a TPO did not now meet the necessary criteria, could the TPO be revoked.  Mr Marsh advised that this could be done but it was still subject to the same review criteria.  An application would need to be presented to the BBC planning department and felling the tree could also be a consideration if it was deemed dangerous or diseased.  


The PC asked if a resident was to contact the council requesting works be carried out on a tree on public land, should the PC undertake this, if for example branches were overhanging the resident’s property or boundary. Mr Marsh advised that there was no legal obligation for a council to undertake works of this kind to a healthy tree and the only time the council has a duty to do this is if the tree in question is dangerous, diseased or unhealthy and required works.  However, the resident could, if he so wished, exercise his common law right and prune any overhanging branches/foliage and he would be responsible for any costs incurred, not the tree owner.  However, if that tree was subject to a TPO then the complainant would still have to submit a TPO planning application to BBC and seek approval first before he could undertake any works.  


The PC thanked both guests for coming and giving their time and the meeting resumed with the following items of business:



0191   OPEN FORUM 

There were four members of the public in attendance. No representations were made.  
0192
PROGRESS CHECK
To receive reports or updates on items or visits made since the previous ordinary Council meeting or Committee meetings.  The Clerk advised the following:

Footpaths – Meadow Rise – ECC had advised it had undertaken an annual safety inspection but had found this to be of low priority. The Clerk passed to Ann Naylor a list of all pavements in the parish requiring inspection/attention.

Replacement bus shelter, Church Lane, Doddinghurst – ECC had emailed confirming that the replacement shelter had been added to the LHP potential schemes for funding next March (2017). 

The Clerk had also been contacted by ECC requesting the list of shelters the PC owned – she had replied stating that the PC owned no shelters.

0193
CORRESPONDENCE

The Clerk reported on the following correspondence received at the Parish Office since the last Ordinary meeting and subsequent committee meetings:-

· The Clerk passed around the recent ECC parish update letter (November 2016) regarding the announcement of the ECC changes to the cabinet.
· The Clerk handed out the details of the M25 improvement scheme. The consultation commenced on 14th November and ends on 6 January 2017
· The Clerk had received information regarding a parish engagement event with the Superfast Essex Team.  Event to be held on Wednesday 7th December – 7-9pm at the Essex Records Office. All welcome to attend.

· The reminder was issued for the community speed watch training on Thursday 8th December at 2pm in the Council Chambers.  All Cllr’s were invited to attend.

· The Clerk had received confirmation from Stuart Anderson at BBC that the pathway along Chelmsford Road would be cleared of the overgrown hedges and shrubbery as requested. 
Cllr McCarthy said that there was still no reply to the PC’s letters sent to Roger Hirst regarding the overweight vehicles speeding through the villages which are subject to weight restrictions or Cllr McKinlay regarding the request for an update regarding the Oak Tree Farm traveller incursion.  The PC is aware that site surveys were being carried out by BBC but no new updates have been given of findings.    
BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS
0194
County Cllr Ann Naylor announced that she would be stepping down in May 2017.  She said that ECC does get work done but not nearly enough due to the budget cuts it is faced with. Mrs Naylor said that the NAT’s policy is changing and she hoped that work could be undertaken by BBC under this scheme.  However, the Clerk said that presently the NAT’s only undertake work within BBC’s remit and will not undertake any works on private land, ie; owned by the Parish Council or that of Essex County Council’s, so it was very difficult to get works approved by BBC.

Mrs Naylor said that ECC is in the process of replacing some finger posts and directional signs with oak ones and will not be replacing the old style black and white wooden finger posts which the PC thought was a shame as this added to the rural character.


Mrs Naylor said that the problem with overweight vehicles travelling, often illegally, through the villages was being looked at and in the next financial year, ECC would be carrying out a survey to look at all areas and working with the individual councils to get a joint view on all routes.  She explained that not all routes to heavy vehicles could be shut down but this would need further careful consideration as clearly some roads were unsuitable for traffic of this kind. 

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
0195
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:

£

Addressee


Description

 -


HMR & C


Tax and NI contributions

 
 225.00


Tipps X R Hall


Office rent

  
   16.78


S Clapham


Sue – reimbursed for domain name renewal of  -  blackmore-hook-end-and-wyatts-green-pc.co.uk (for two years) 

  
   20.58


R Keeble


Reimbursed (receipt) screwfix items  

  -


Mrs R Nelson


Book Keeping

2000.00

Unity Trust PC ac.20343161
Direct debits

  
  -


S Clapham


Sue – mileage expenses from 21.10.16 to 17.11.16

494.09


MDL



Grass cutting. Inv.671

3483.00


BBC



Bin emptying – inv.100214078

   
   50.00


Poppy Appeal


Parish wreath donation (13.11.16 service)

  
30.00


Sonny Smith


Replacement cheque for cq.no.103853 (SDS Carpentry)

  
96.00


Digital Graphics Ltd

Replacement fireworks banner. Inv.1750

Direct bank transfer payments via Unity Trust:

£  - 


Essex Pension Fund

 pension contribution
£  -
  

S Clapham


Clerk’s salary 

      
 It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.


Receipts: 

(1) EALC cheque refund £150 – reimbursed for Clerk’s CILCA registration fee.
0196    FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31st October 2016
In accordance with the reports distributed prior to the meeting, Mrs Nelson (RFO) reported that finances were looking okay at present and in accordance with budgets. Mrs Nelson reported that the precept had been received in full for the year.  The dog and litter bin (emptying) service invoice had been received for the year, pending payment, which would be reflected in the November accounts.   The fireworks had been a very successful night and almost £6,000 had been taken on the night.  It was anticipated there would be a nett profit of approximately £1500.  Cllr McCarthy wished to record thanks to all the volunteers who helped out on the night.  

The environment committee enquired if the bus shelters were still being cleaned but it was confirmed that since Kevin Stanbridge had stopped undertaking parish maintenance works, these had not been done. 
Cllr McCarthy commented that when he had recently posted the 261 bus service posters inside the shelters, he had thought that they looked okay. The environment committee would review this periodically so cleaning could be undertaken. The environment committee also asked if Total Landscapes could be considered as the main maintenance contractor, even for small ad-hoc jobs as they arose, as he seemed the most reliable and cost-effective.  The Clerk would discuss this with him and report back.
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011; and,

(ii)       The Financial Report be noted with no other action necessary.
0197
FINANCIAL POWERS:
Nothing new to report.
0198
HERALD MAGAZINE  

In Terry Smith’s absence, Cllr McCarthy advised that the next magazine was due to be delivered in December.   
0199
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION

  The Clerk had circulated copies of the previous minutes.
  Next meeting: 14.12.16 – 7pm – Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall. This will be the last meeting to be chaired by Blackmore PC.  Next in turn is Navestock PC although they have opted out.  


PLANNING COMMITTEE

0200
 PLANS

Updates:

Cllr McCarthy said that the LDP was on track and would be ready early 2017 – submission to the planning inspectorate would be in the latter part of 2017.  The PC had queried BBC about the provision of traveller/gypsy pitches in the LDP.  Currently the provision is for under 40 but it is to be raised to 80.  BBC had been installing barriers to cause dispersement, making it harder for travellers to settle.  BBC is now also part of a consortium of other councils to go in and issue writs when traveller incursions arrive in an area.  BBC has had approximately 40 incursions this year but compared with Harlow, who have had approximately 400, this was very low.


Cllr Lockhart (Planning Committee Chairman) read out his report and key points noted:

Over the past month approximately 8 planning applications had been discussed by the committee and one TPO.

Cllr Cannon had joined the committee.


Cllr Lockhart had attended Ingatestone’s planning committee meeting and he had decided to adopt a more formal set of meeting minutes and setting an agenda, in addition to sending out the planning applications in advance by email.

The Clerk had added to the BBC PC liaison meeting at the Town Hall on 8.11.16 the question of paper-less planning applications.   BBC had advised that due to budget constraints it would no longer send paper copies of planning applications to parish councils.  It would be down to the individual council to print them off for its meetings if it wished.  Action: The Clerk would look at costs for a projector and report back.    
0201
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES - As per the reports. 
 
ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE


There was no November meeting of the Environment Committee as it was not quorate.  The following items were discussed at the PC meeting instead:
0202
Christmas lights
Cllr Mason advised that the Christmas lights are in the hands of Piggotts and he was liaising with the residents who would be supplying the power connection.   It was agreed that Cllr Mason would ask the vicar of St Laurence Church if she would like to attend the turning on of the lights on 1st December and open the ceremony and also carols to be organised. 
0203
Kiln field benches


Cllr McCarthy enquired if the committee had come to a conclusion regarding the choice of benches to be installed.  A further option, which was a wooden bench, was also passed to the committee for consideration.  The committee would pass the information onto the Clerk for ordering purposes.

RECREATION COMMITTEE

There was a committee meeting held on 8th November 2016 and the minutes were circulated prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following items of business discussed.
0204
Ted Marriage Field
In accordance with the recreation minutes – no amendments.
0205
Mill Lane Play Area
In accordance with the recreation minutes – no amendments.
0206
Walter Hobbs Recreation Field and Play Area
In accordance with the recreation minutes – no amendments.
0207
ROSPA reports – urgent action required – all recreation areas


The Clerk confirmed that Total Landscapes had been awarded the contract and works were to commence Monday 21.11.16 and should only take a week to complete.
0208
Blackmore Youth Centre – Loft conversion

Mrs Nelson had attended a recent Blackmore village hall committee meeting.  Discussions had taken place regarding a conversion of the loft space to create further storage space and it was discussed if permission  needed to be sought from the Parish Council.  It was agreed that as custodians, permission would be needed by the PC and the committee was asked to put this in writing along with a copy of any building regulation application which was required.

0209
Fireworks evening event  


Cllr Frost complained that the parking had caused traffic and pedestrian problems in the centre of Blackmore village.  People had parked on the kerbs and verges, obstructing the footways, and she asked if further consideration could be given to the parking problem next year and alternative suitable parking sought.  The committee will discuss this next year should there be a fireworks event. The Clerk read out Cllr Cannon’s email in her absence: Cllr Cannon is starting a liaison process with the BBC – SAG team for the village fayre in May 2017, regarding the safety implications of having so many cars parked in the area during such events as the village fayre and the fireworks event.  The possible set up of a further committee might be in place in 2017 to deal with these issues.  Cllr Cannon will report her findings in due course.
0210
Phone kiosk, Wyatts Green Road


A working party had been organised to discuss the potential refurbishment and future use of the phone kiosk which the PC had recently adopted.  The Working party had met on Monday 14th November at 11.30am at Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall (committee room), and the minutes had been circulated by the Clerk prior to the PC meeting.  These were received and accepted.  It was agreed that the kiosk would be used as a micro lending library. The committee had posted to Facebook and a poster on the kiosk itself, calling for ‘friends of the phone box’ to come forward and lend a hand getting this up and running. 

CLERK’S REPORT

Nothing to report. The Clerk handed out the new councillor details and contact list to all. 
0211
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Environment
  5.12.16
7.30 pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall

Recreation 
  6.12.16
7.00pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall

Planning
  6.12.16
4.45pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall

Parish Council
 15.12.16
7.30 pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall 
0212
Defibrillators   
· The Clerk had received the defibrillator from the British Heart Foundation and had contacted the ambulance trainer, Ron Ridge, for further training for the Blackmore representatives.
0213
Finger posts
The Clerk advised that sadly, the grant application made to the Heritage Lottery Fund did not meet their criteria and was therefore unsuccessful.  The Clerk had since sent a copy of the parish finger post/sign survey to Gregg Speller at ECC which he had commented was a very good and informative survey.  The Clerk had received notification from ECC that the fingerpost at Red Rose Lane was due to be replaced.
0214
Public Engagement (social media) - FACEBOOK

Regular updates and posts are posted to Facebook – including the 261 bus service termination which had received a very good result, resulting in letters being sent to ECC members complaining about this.
0215
Cessation of the 261 bus service – 16.12.16 - Blackmore to Brentwood and the Community Hospital 

The Clerk gave copies of the 31 letters from residents and bus users received so far to Cllr Naylor.  The PC had written to members at ECC, including the cabinet member for Transport, Cllr Eddie Johnson.  Further contact to be made with Sir Eric Pickles and members of BBC.  Cllr McCarthy had organised various posters giving contact details etc, which had been posted in local shops, pubs and bus stops raising awareness of this and regular updates would be posted on the PC’s Facebook page.


Cllr McCarthy had spoken to the owner of Amber coaches, George Webster, who had said that as it was run as a commercial service, he received no subsidy from ECC.  He said that the service broke even and was not profitable, making it difficult for him to continue running this service.  Cllr McCarthy said that ECC has various funding methods for bus services but this is not going to be prioritised by ECC which would leave residents with no other cost effective means of getting into Brentwood, the Doctors, shops, schools and the Community Hospital.   Cllr McCarthy said that this was also disenfranchising bus pass holders and as a single fare taxi to Brentwood is in the region of £17-£20, this is too expensive for it to even be considered a suitable alternative. Further campaigning to cabinet members, Eric Pickles and involvement of the local press would be organised by the PC. 
INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   

0216
Cllr Lennon had attended the recent PCC (Police) meeting last month on behalf of the PC.  Cllr Roger Hirst and Cllr Louise McKinlay were in attendance.  Most of the discussions were regarding the Brentwood Town Centre and not the rural parishes which was disappointing.  He said that they discussed special constables being deployed and the Clerk stated that she had in fact received posters recruiting this. 
END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 9.35 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
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